Cross-cultural Stories - Day of the Child
by Shirley Davis


Towards the end of our first year living in Veracruz, we received a visit from a group from our home church in Texas. About 17 of them came, and hardly anyone other than the pastor had ever been outside the USA before. The town we were living in was small and very rarely saw "gringos" and so our house had already become known as where the gringos lived. We had planned a lot of activities for the week when the group was there, including a special Wednesday evening meeting. We normally had a bible study that night, but decided to change it somewhat to allow more mingling of the Americans with our local Hispanic friends. Our small house had a large garden and some unfinished buildings in it, so we decided (since it was April and already very hot) to divide into four groups - men, women, teens and children and have a teaching focused specifically for each group. Then afterwards, we planned a special meal for everyone to share together - goat cooked in the local tradition in a pit in the ground covered in banana leaves. Our local friends were excited to meet our American friends and offered to cook a special tamale supper on the night the Americans were due to arrive. 
The day was busily spent preparing and cooking well over 100 tamales. However to our disappointment, 3 tires blew out on the church van on the drive down and so they were delayed so long, they didn't arrive until almost midnight. They were totally exhausted and only wanted to get to the hotel and go to bed. We had to explain to our Mexican friends, who fortunately understood. During the next couple of days, more of the Americans suffered from "Montezuma's revenge" (upset stomach and diarrhea) but we went ahead and planned the meal for Wednesday as we had invited several pastors and church leaders from surrounding communities. We had planned a leaders meeting at 5pm, followed at 6pm by the meeting when we would divide into groups (including having bible games and a piñata as something special for the children), finishing with the meal about 7pm.

We noticed during the afternoon that lots of women and children seemed to be hanging around the gate. At about 4pm there was even a line waiting! We asked what they wanted, and they said they had come for the party! Yet we had never seen these people before! We told them to come back at 6pm - after all we were always praying that God would increase our bible study group! But by 5pm there was a real crowd waiting at the gate when the pastors and leaders arrived. It was only then that we learned that it just happened to be the "Day of the Child" that day! We had no idea what that meant, but quickly were told that on that day each year, parents all over Mexico take their children around the town to receive candy and toys from houses and stores. 

Many big businesses and ministries put on special parties for children - and of course the word had got around that the gringos were having a big party for all the local children!! We didn't know what to do but finally explained that we were actually having bible studies also and so if they wanted to come in they could, but they had to attend the bible study groups. (We decided we might as well use the occasion to reach a few more lost people!). So we proceeded with the bible study, with the visiting Americans, our invited friends and a LOT of extra people. It was almost chaos!!! Shirley translated for a women's minister in the house, with 35 women, many with nursing babies; about 35 men met in one building outside, about 30 youth met in one part of the garden and over 100 children played the games and had the piñata in another part of the garden! Of course the kitchen was packed with our local Mexican friends preparing the meal, which we had planned for 100 people. 

Somehow we were coping alright until close to 7pm when it started to get dark - and suddenly the electricity went off in the town! Inside the house it was not only dark but, with so many people and food cooking, it quickly became unbearably hot, with no fans working! We rushed around and finally came up with just 2 or 3 flashlights, as it grew pitch dark. We ended the meetings and then had to find a way to make all the extra 100 uninvited guests leave, so we could start to feed our Mexican and American friends. It was very difficult to distinguish who was who in the dark, but we finally got the strangers out and locked the gate. As we started to try to serve the food, our pastor came up and announced that the Americans were very sorry but they just couldn't take any more - they were sick, hot, and exhausted, and had to return to the hotel! We couldn't believe it and BEGGED them to stay, but they were insistent and all but one left! 

Although we could understand how they felt, we were so ashamed that they didn't realize how ungrateful it was to not stay and try at least a little of the food that our Mexican friends had spent all day cooking AGAIN!! That experience showed us that as missionaries living "in the field" we were literally in the middle of two cultures - we suffered deeply with BOTH sides! It was a very difficult situation and it made us realize the great importance of proper preparation for any group that plans a mission trip. Thankfully our Mexican friends were true believers and could see how devastated we were that their work had not been appreciated, so they did not have bad feelings. When we finally got back the photos that we had taken during the event, we were amazed to see that we had forgotten to bring in our washing before the meeting. It was all still hanging on the line while 200 people (100 of them total strangers!) milled around in the dark! It was truly a miracle none of it got stolen!
